Southwest Colorado Council of Governments
November 4, 2011, 1:30 – 4:00 p.m.
La Plata County Courthouse, Anasazi Room, Durango
Members Present:


              Guests:   

Ron LeBlanc, City of Durango

  Paul Recanzone, Mid-State (phone)
Miriam Gillow-Wiles, Town of Ignacio
  Gary Shaw, Ute Mountain Ute Tribe

Greg Schulte, Archuleta County

  Darlene Marcus, Congress.Tipton’s off.
Ernie Williams, Dolores County (phone)
  Christina Rinderle, Durango Mayor


Dan Ford, Town of Bayfield


  Eric Pierson, City of Durango
Shane Hale, City of Cortez


  David Liberman, COG Attorney


Willy Tookey, San Juan County
  
  Ken Charlkes, DoLA
Chris LaMay, Town of Bayfield

  Bobby Lieb, La Plata County
Tom Yennerell, Town of Mancos

  Jen Lopez, Regional Housing Alliance
Ryan Mahoney, Town of Dolores

  Kirsten Sackett, Colorado Housing Inc.


 
  


  Barbara Blundell, Habitat for Humanity
Staff/Consultants:
Ed Morlan

  
Kathy Sherer
Caitlin Riggs

Call to order and Introductions:
The meeting was called to order at 1:30 p.m. by Dr. Rick Smith, Chair, who then announced his resignation from the Board due to a conflict of interest. He will be applying for the General Manager contract with the COG. Dan Ford, Bayfield, was in attendance to replace Dr. Rick on the Board. Tom Yennerell took over as Interim Chair and Dr. Rick Smith left the meeting. Shane Hale was introduced as the new representative for Cortez. 

Additions or Changes to the Agenda:
The 2011 budget revision was not properly publicly noticed so the COG cannot act on it. It will be put on the December agenda.
Presentation – Southwest Housing Collaborative:
A presentation was given by Jen Lopez, Regional Housing Alliance; Kirsten Sackett, Colorado Housing Inc.; and Barbara Blundell, Habitat for Humanity. The participants in the Collaborative are Housing Solutions for the SW, Regional Housing Alliance, Colorado Housing Inc., Habitat for Humanity, SWCCOG, and Montezuma Housing Authority. 

The project was initiated in 2009 when the Regional Council became interested in housing (for the same service area as Region 9). In the beginning of 2010, $25K was received for a 5-county Needs Assessment and Housing Plan. A working group facilitated the hiring of someone to compile a Regional Needs Assessment. Economic Planning Systems was hired in June of 2010 for this purpose. The key findings showed that we needed a better understanding of what everyone else was doing, and there needed to be accountability and transparency between the agencies. It was found that one of the greatest needs in the region was for rental housing, especially for special needs populations. 
There is a continuum of services in our housing community – from emergency subsidized housing to workforce housing – and everything in-between. No duplication of services was found, but there are gaps in service. An overview was given that showed what each agency does:

· RHA/Homes Funds – home ownership counseling, mortgage assistance

· Housing Solutions – HUD services, emergency assistance, Section 8 housing, weatherization

· Montezuma County Housing Alliance – housing choice voucher programs, public housing units, rural development units, first-time home buyer class, self-sufficiency programs

· Habitat for Humanity – buyer education & home readiness, 34 homes have been built thus far, second mortgage assistance
· Colorado Housing Inc. – now in hibernation status, offered housing counseling, self-help housing program

Ryan Mahoney asked for an update from CHI regarding the property in the Town of Dolores. Kirsten said they are still figuring things out, but she will be meeting with people individually before any decisions are made on properties.  
Public Hearing – 2012 Budget:
Tom Yennerell asked for public comment on the 2012 budget. Ernie Williams relayed concerns that he’s heard regarding the COG’s beginning fund balance in relation to expenses. The opinion is that the COG will be in the red by 2013. 
Consent Agenda:

Ron LeBlanc made a motion to approve the 10/14/11 minutes and the October, 2011 Financial Report. Ryan Mahoney seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Reports:
Tom Yennerell explained that these reports are given to the Board before the meeting, and discussion isn’t necessary unless there are questions. Any item can be moved to decision if needed.
A. Management and Administrative Staff – no questions
B. Telecommunications
c. Alternative legal entity to lease SCAN excess capacity to non-profits 
Ernie Williams said the Technical Committee felt that not much energy should be put into this right now because we already have our hands full.
d. Follow-up with PCC/SWCCC on telecom budget adjustment

Ed Morlan said he met with the president of Pueblo Community College and briefed her about the SCAN project and proposed budget adjustments. He didn’t press her for written confirmation regarding the budget change because alternatives are still being looked at. Greg Schulte pointed out that the COG minutes from 10/14/11 said the confirmation letter is supposed to come from the Board, not the president. It was agreed that it would be difficult to get a letter from the Board, and it should come from the administration. Ron LeBlanc amended his earlier motion to accept the COG minutes from 10/14/11. On page 4, in the first paragraph, the change will read “…that written confirmation from the Community College must be received from the college administration.”
Ken Charles said the issue of how and when to re-allocate funds will keep coming up and suggested that a committee be formed to design a process to deal with it. Ron LeBlanc suggested looking at the process that the TPR uses. Ernie Williams said we might want to hang on to funds instead of re-allocating them in case we run over budget. Ken also suggested that a questionnaire be sent out to see who will be participating in 2012. Ed Morlan said he’s working on that. 
h. Follow-up on call from Century Link

Bobby Lieb asked what it is that we don’t want Century Link to know (referring to page 3 of the Reports handout). Ed Morlan referred to a meeting about two years ago where a lawsuit was threatened in violation of SB152. Ernie Williams said he felt that a lawsuit is immanent as we move ahead. Eric Pierson added that Century Link is very secretive about where their infrastructure is, and when we’ve approached them about leasing conduit or dark fiber, their cost (if a response is given at all) has been extremely expensive. 
Decision:
A. Draft 2012 Budget
Ernie Williams asked how we can move ahead in 2013 when we show a fund balance of $0 in 2012. He also asked what Board/Employee Appreciation (Acct. #5961) money is used for. No one knew what that account was for (Laura Lewis Marchino was not present). Bobbie Lieb asked about Project Engineers & Management (Acct. #5642) with $353K budgeted for next year. He wanted to know what still needs to be accomplished that would absorb that $353K. Paul Recanzone explained that there are two parts to the Engineering piece – the up-front piece is design and the second piece is inspection and verification of the work. Greg Schulte made a motion to adopt the budget for 2012 as proposed, with the exception of line item 5961 – that line item will be changed to $0 and the $300 will be added to the Fund Balance. Willy Tookey seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
B. Approval of invoicing & payment collection for the City of Durango’s Dark Fiber Lease Agreements/IGA

Ernie Williams said this was discussed by the Technical Committee, and they don’t want this to set a precedence for how funds are collected – there may be times when the 75%/25% needs to be adjusted so that the COG is collecting more. Ed Morlan said that wasn’t the intention. Willy Tookey made a motion to approve the IGA. Shane Hale seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
C. Revision of 2011 Budget  
This was moved to the December agenda (after public notice has been given).

D. Approve RFP scope of work for the SCAN General Manager
Paul Recanzone ended his phone participation in the meeting due to a conflict of interest. Paul intends to submit a proposal for this position jointly with Dr. Rick Smith. Ernie Williams had concerns with Paul submitting a proposal because he has already been working on this project. Ed Morlan clarified that Paul contracts with Mid-State who is actually the project engineer. It was suggested that we wait until we receive the proposals to make any decisions on this. Attorney David Liberman said that Paul would not be in a position to influence decisions (like Dr. Rick Smith would have been) so he’s less concerned about his applying for the position. He will check to make sure there wouldn’t be any violation of the state procurement code. It was decided to wait and see Paul’s proposal.
Ed Morlan asked if the closing date for the RFP should be in two weeks (Nov. 18) or in four weeks (Dec. 2). The Board wanted to know what efforts staff would be making to advertise the RFP. Ed said it would be advertised in the Durango, Cortez and Pagosa Springs newspapers, as well as on Rocky Mountain Bid-Net. Ernie Williams asked Ed to also put it in the Dove Creek Press. Eric Pierson suggested that it go to all the vendors who have been involved with this project. The Board was concerned that two weeks wasn’t enough time. Greg Schulte made a motion to issue the RFP with the submission of proposals due on Friday, December 2, by 5:00 p.m. Shane Hale seconded. Ed Morlan asked for the deadline to be changed to 4:00 p.m. Greg Schulte amended his motion to 4:00 p.m. Shane Hale seconded the motion passed unanimously.
E. Approve Selection Committee for Shared Infrastructure RFP and GM RFP

Staff recommended the following people for the Shared Infrastructure selection committee: Chris LaMay, David Mitchem, Willy Tookey and Ernie Williams. Paul Recanzone and Ed Morlan will provide staff support. Ron LeBlanc made a motion to approve the selection committee as proposed. Shane Hale seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Staff recommended the following people for the SCAN General Manager selection committee: Rick Smith, Eric Pierson, Greg Schulte, David Bygel, Jason Wells and Ed Morlan (staff support). Ryan Mahoney made a motion to approve the selection committee as proposed. Ernie seconded and asked for the motion to include that this is a screening committee, not a selection committee. Ryan agreed and amended his motion. Ron LeBlanc asked for the motion to include that any Board member is welcome to join the committee at a later time. Ryan agreed and amended his motion. The motion (with amendments) passed unanimously.
F. Elect CARO Board representative

The SWCCOG is a member of the Colorado Association of Regional Organizations and each member has a Board and staff participant. Laura Lewis Marchino is the staff participant and current Chair of CARO. With Dr. Rick Smith resigning his position, another COG member needs to be appointed. Ed Morlan said an elected official is preferred but not necessary. Ryan Mahoney volunteered to fill the position. Ron LeBlanc made a motion to approve Ryan Mahoney as the SWCCOG Board representative. Shane Hale seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
G. COG input to state elected delegation

Nine COG Board members met with Senator Ellen Roberts, and Representatives Don Coram and J. Paul Brown. Several issues were discussed including the severance tax, unfunded mandates, the Qwest Bill, Freedom of Information, and the beetle kill. Ryan Mahoney made a motion to have the Legislative Committee of the COG discuss these topics and make recommendations to the Board. Ron LeBlanc seconded and the motion passed unanimously. Regarding the severance tax, Ken Charles said Senator Roberts has requested that we send elected officials to Denver when the bill is being discussed – general letters of support aren’t as effective. Ken said Senator Roberts also requested that we be specific about our concerns regarding the Qwest Bill. Bobbie Lieb said the Legislative Committee needs to keep in mind the COG’s stated areas of interest when discussing these items.
Discussion:

A. Telecommunications Chairman Report

The Board had been provided with a copy of the minutes from the Telecommunications Committee meeting that took place on October 12th. Jason Wells was not present at today’s meeting to give a report but Ernie Williams said the important items have already been covered during the course of this meeting.
B. December election of SWCCOG Officers

Ron LeBlanc and Willy Tookey comprise the nominating committee and they will bring a slate of candidates to the December meeting.
C. Approaching the TPR

Discussion has taken place regarding approaching the TPR about moving their contract under the SWCCOG. Ernie Williams said he and his fellow Dolores County Commissioners believe that this should be postponed until the telecommunications project is completed. He added that the TPR is functional and financially sound and doesn’t want to be involved with any potential COG lawsuits. The Dolores BOCC also wants to wait and make sure the COG is going to be financially stable moving forward, therefore, they would oppose a move at this time and look at it on a year-by-year basis. Greg Schulte sees this topic intertwined with the January 4th Elected Officials Forum. A philosophical discussion needs to take place between the Elected Officials about what the future of the COG looks like – there are other possible categories of interest besides the TPR. Bobbie Lieb said we need to be prepared for phase two of the COG before the telecom phase is completed or the COG will be out of business. Greg Schulte said he has offered himself as a candidate for Chair of the TPR for 2012.
D. January 4th Elected Officials Forum

Greg Schulte said the COG Administrative Committee will be working on setting up a (local) Elected Officials Forum in an effort to get more involvement from them. The committee consists of Greg Schulte, Ron LeBlanc, Tom Yennerell and Joanne Spina. Bobbie Lieb will be filling in for Joanne when necessary. Gary Shaw asked that Tribal Council members be invited so they can learn more about the COG. Ron LeBlanc said that neither Tribe has approved a resolution in support of the COG, nor have they responded to an offer to have an ex-officio seat at the table. Gary replied that inviting them to the forum might help to move the Tribes forward in adopting a resolution. He added that the Tribe’s issue has been a concern with sovereignty. Greg Schulte said maybe it’s time to extend another invitation to the Tribes.
Announcements:
It was decided that the next regular Board meeting will remain on Friday, December 2nd.
The selection of a SCAN General Manager will take place at the January meeting.
Adjourn:
The meeting was adjourned at 3:50 p.m.

Minutes submitted by Kathy Sherer
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